MINUTES OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE GRAMPIAN ATHLETICSPRIVATE 
 LEAGUE
held in Nairn Dunbar Golf Club on Sunday, October 27, 2019 at 12 noon
Present: 
Simon Hare
President (Banchory Stonehaven AC)


Eddie Graham
Secretary (Ellon AAC)

Anne Webber
Treasurer (Arbroath & District AC)

Andy Dobbie
Aberdeen AAC (East Secretary)


Nick Stone
Nairn AAAAC (North Secretary)


Linda Dobbie
Aberdeen AAC (Records Secretary)


Winston Webber
Arbroath & District AC

David Bryan
Banchory Stonehaven AC (part time)

Theresa Storey
Elgin AAC


Maree Thom
Ellon AAC


Elspeth Wallace
Fife AC


Colin Christie
Montrose & District AC


Kirsty Weir
Moray Road Runners


Frances Wardhaugh
Moray Road Runners


Susan Sutherland
Nairn AAAAC


Cheryl Collins
Peterhead AAC

Michaela Collins
Peterhead AAC


Lesley Bethune
Ross County AC

Terry Quigley
Ross County AC


George Bethune 
Ross County AC


Liz McLeod


Denis Shepherd
Minutes Secretary (Aberdeen AAC)

Secretary Eddie Graham welcomed all those attending.

1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE: Apologies had been received from Ian Silver (Dundee Hawkhill Harriers), Mark Davidson (Aberdeen AAC) and Stornoway RAC.

Post-meeting note: Apologies were later received from Gordon Scott (Forres Harriers)
2.
MINUTES OF 2018 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

a) Approval of Minutes: Minutes of the annual general meeting of the RAM Tubulars Athletics League of October 28, 2018 were approved (proposed by Aberdeen, seconded by Ellon).


b) Matters Arising:
Item 2 (b) re Item 7 (4) of 2017 minutes: It was noted that no system had yet been devised for selecting Athlete of the Match. It was agreed that in 2020, the notification of the final sent to clubs would include a reminder that clubs should come prepared with nominations based on the season’s results which were always posted on the website very quickly after each match. Clubs not attending the final should send their suggestions to the secretary by e-mail in advance of the final. The main criterion for selection was how a performance compared to the league record. There would be a meeting of club representatives between 11am and noon at the final to highlight possible winners, and the records secretary would check performances on the day before a final decision was made.

3.        SECRETARY’S REPORT

Eddie Graham delivered his report as follows:
The signs of any Athletics League working well are seen come match day. Now in our second year of having three North matches, three East matches and a final, we can only consider 2019 to have been a great and happy success.

Athlete numbers in the North remained steady and in the East they grew. Each match was busy, well run and full of cheering crowds and happy athletes. On any given match day, over the two leagues, we had between 500 and 600 athletes competing. That’s some achievement and there are lots of people who make it happen.

The clubs, their volunteers and the athletes all play their part and are the visible signs of a respected and growing competition series. Within the clubs the team leaders and volunteer helpers are essential for the smooth running of the events. So, a big thank you to all the clubs, their team managers, volunteers and their wonderful athletes.

Every athletics match is able to run safely, legally and in a controlled and professional manner only because of the amazing set of officials and helpers who turn up, time, measure, observe, coach, counsel, console and everything else they do to ensure everyone is competing to the same level and to the highest standards of safety. 

So, a huge thank you to all SAL officials and helpers who have made the Grampian League what is and may they continue to do so.

Two words of caution, before I move on, the adding of points for team volunteers really helped the League this year, as more volunteers came forward. However, we still run with fewer qualified officials than are required, with the lack of track officials nearly causing at least two matches to be cancelled. 

To the CLUBS, we need more qualified officials. We need more qualified track officials especially and they need to come from you. And, as I’m sure all coaches have uttered to their athletes, why did it need giving you points for you to do the right thing (with regard to volunteers)?  

A couple of years ago we had uncertainty over how the league would survive financially. The funds of £5K from our sponsor RAM Tubulars have been a lifeline and one that we and the 600 odd competing athletes and probably 400 odd people who turn up to matches are beyond grateful for.    

Finally, I have to thank the League team, who work tirelessly to set up and run this League.

So, the biggest thanks from me go to Simon, Anne, Win, Linda, Andy, Nick and Mark. It has been a pleasure working with you for the last couple of years and the clubs should all be very grateful for the time and effort you put into making the league as buoyant as it is.  

If I’ve forgotten anyone then it wouldn’t be the first time.

4.        TREASURER’S REPORT

Statement of accounts: Anne Webber circulated a statement which showed an opening balance of £16,093.17, income of £9,125, expenditure of £5,887.90 and a balance on 27/10/19 of £19,330.27. Anne explained that the opening balance did not tally with the previous year’s closing balance because cheques now had to be entered in the accounts for the year in which they were cashed. The League had a healthy balance, partly because expenses were approximately £1,500 less than the previous year’s. First aid costs were one-third of the previous year’s but there had been no bills for first aid in the East section. Inverness track hire costs were £90 less. A 10% increase was expected for the following year, and hire costs would also go up if Caird Park was back in use. There was a possibility the Red Cross would be cutting back its operations in the East. RAM Tubulars still had to be approached for renewal of sponsorship.
It was proposed by Nairn, seconded by Montrose, that the accounts be accepted.
Montrose proposed a vote of thanks to the treasurer for her work. Thanks were also expressed to the club-affiliated first aiders who provided their services free; however, they were instructed to claim reimbursement of any expenses from the League. They were also instructed to purchase a first-aid kit for the exclusive use of the League.
5.         RECORDS SECRETARY’S REPORT
Linda Dobbie distributed the updated list of records and pointed out that names of relay team members were now included on the certificates. There had been only two records in 2019, which could possibly denote a drop in standards.
It was proposed by Arbroath, seconded by Ellon, that the records be accepted.

6.       ELECTION OF OFFICE BEARERS FOR 2019
a)
President: Before this post was dealt with, Item 7(e) was discussed. As had been suggested at the 2018 AGM, the League would now have an official position of chairperson, as opposed to electing a president every year based on the alphabetical rotation of the clubs. This was agreed by all present apart from one proposal against, which was not seconded. A vote of thanks was proposed to Simon Hare for his work as president for 2019.

Winston Webber was proposed by Aberdeen, seconded by Banchory Stonehaven and duly elected as chairman.
b)
Secretary: A vote of thanks was proposed to Eddie Graham who was not standing for re-election. Andy Dobbie was proposed by Peterhead, seconded by Arbroath and duly elected. 
c)
Treasurer: Anne Webber was proposed by Aberdeen, seconded by Ellon and duly elected.
d)
North Section Secretary: Nick Stone was proposed by Moray Road Runners, seconded by Elgin and duly elected.

e)
East Section Secretary: Cheryl Collins was proposed by Ellon, seconded by Arbroath and duly elected. 
f) League Records Secretary: Linda Dobbie was proposed by Arbroath, seconded by       
Montrose and duly elected.
7.        POINTS FOR DISCUSSION
a) Track officials: It was recognised that there was general shortage of track officials, especially in the North where it was sometimes difficult to cover both the track judging and the photo-finish. There had been some improvement in officials’ and helpers’ turn-out with the new bonus points system for clubs supplying officials, but there was still a serious lack of graded track officials. It was agreed Andy Dobbie would change the officials’ declaration forms sent to clubs before each match to cover discipline (track or field), grading (if any) and (for helpers) preference – but it would be made clear helpers would be allocated duties where needed. Andy would also circulate information on any known SAL training courses for officials or helpers.

It was unanimously agreed that in the future, clubs would be asked to provide six officials, of which one must be track, for each match. 
b) Changing the ruling on what teams make the final to maximise the numbers at the final: There had been a system proposed which would entail asking all clubs in advance to state their availability for the final. After discussion it was agreed that this would not be desirable and that the current system would continue, with the stipulation that clubs must state no later than two weeks in advance of the final if any of their qualified teams would not be competing. If there were known spaces, the other clubs in the section (from 5th downwards) would then be invited in order, and if the four places were still not filled teams from the other section could be invited.
c) Request for Stornoway Athletics to join the North League: It was agreed that Stornoway RAC would be accepted into the North section, as they had confirmed that travel times to and from Inverness fitted in with the League programme. Nick Stone agreed to contact the Club to discuss League rules and any other relevant details.
d) Allowing member teams (and possibly others) to compete in the middle distance events as guests: It was agreed that, as had always been the case, non-counters and guests would be fitted into events so long as there was space. This would not apply to the final.
e) Making the President’s role an elected post: This had been dealt with under item 6(a) above.

f) Updating roles and responsibilities of the office bearers to facilitate possible move to being a charity: Winston Webber said there was no basis for the League to become a charity and it was unanimously agreed no further action would be taken.

g) Changing timing and day of AGM to suit all clubs: It was agreed that Sunday was still the day that suited most people; however, the start time would be 1pm in future.

h) Cups, prizes and engravings: It would be stipulated that it was the responsibility of clubs to engrave any returnable trophies won by them or their members. Meanwhile, the League would reimburse Mark Davidson who had been left to engrave these in the past.
i) First Aid: There was nothing more to discuss further to Item 4 above.

j) Club fees: It was unanimously agreed that fees remain at £275 for 2020.

8.
Dates, Venues and Convening Clubs FOR 2020

The venues and convening clubs were agreed as below, subject to the availability of stadia.

2 May: 
East at Perth (Fife and Perth)

North at Inverness (NAAC)
14 June: 
East at Aberdeen (Ellon & Peterhead)
North at Inverness (Ross Cnty & E Suth)
5 July:
East at Dundee (Dundee HH)

North at Inverness (Moray RR & Elgin)

30 Aug:
    
Final at Inverness (Inverness Harriers)
Post meeting note: As a result of the unavailability of Perth on 2 May, the first two matches in the East were later changed to read


2 May: 
East at Aberdeen (Ellon & Peterhead)


14 June: 
East at Perth (Fife and Perth)

9.
ANY OTHER COMPETENT BUSINESS

1) Non counters: Nick Stone reported that clubs in the North sections had been entering large numbers of non counters making it difficult for officials to cope, especially in field events. The meeting was reminded that non-counters had traditionally been accommodated on a “fill-up” basis, i.e. if there were 16 lines on the field card the total number of competitors could not exceed 16. In addition, each club was limited to three field non-counters per match. It was agreed that in future, for each event one non-counter per club would be accepted on a first come first served basis, and only if there were still spaces would a second and third be accepted. It would be stipulated in the programme that no non-counter could be guaranteed a space. Clubs were therefore advised that they should not bring athletes on the promise of a non-counting event.
2) Under-11s: Nairn asked if there could be more under-11 girls’ field events, and requested that there could be no under-11 high jump at the first match. Andy Dobbie said he would make enquiries about which events under-11s could legally do.



3) Trans Gender Athletes: The question arose whether Non-Binary athletes should be accepted in League competition, and if so in which categories. It was agreed the League Secretary would seek guidance from SAL should the need arise.
10.  
CLOSE OF MEETING
The meeting closed at 3.10pm.
